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Friday, November 2, 2012

Report to the University System of Maryland Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan

Thank you Mr. Chairman.  I also want to thank the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB) and President Jay Perman for stepping forward to host this meeting on such short notice.  With a number of attendees impacted by Hurricane Sandy, we wanted to move the meeting to a more centralized location.  
I would like to note that the University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science (UMCES)—where we had scheduled this meeting—has been very active recently.  I know that UMCES President Don Boesch has been incredibly busy this past week, providing the citizens of Maryland with information on Hurricane Sandy in numerous interviews across the state.  From the blizzard threatening Western Maryland, to the winds and water impacting the Eastern Shore, to the potential long-term impacts on the Chesapeake Bay, Don brought his expertise to bear on a variety of key issues.  And speaking of the Bay, UMCES’s Horn Point Laboratory Oyster Hatchery has produced a record number of oysters in 2012—800 million—as part of its efforts for the restoration of the Chesapeake Bay.  Through education, research, and expansive partnership efforts, UMCES is an incredibly valuable resource.

There have been a couple of important developments since we last got together.
First of all, I am pleased to note that Javier Miyares has been appointed president of University of Maryland University College (UMUC).  As you know, Javier has served UMUC as acting president since February, has been a member of the UMUC management team for more than 10 years, and brings 30 years of higher education experience to this position.  As acting president he has put UMUC on a steady course and will continue to lead the university with integrity, openness, and vision.

Coppin State University (CSU) President Reginald Avery has announced that he will be stepping down effective January 22, 2013.  Throughout his tenure, Dr. Avery has worked very hard to strengthen Coppin, especially in terms of improving graduation rates.  His efforts are very much appreciated.
I also want to mention the Board of Regents Retreat we had last month, with a focus on the issues surrounding academic transformation.  Today we will build upon that work as we consider the creation of a USM Center for Academic Transformation that would enable an expansion of existing efforts and enhance opportunities for new initiatives.
Finally, I am pleased to report that the USM has once again received solidly high ratings from the three leading bond ratings houses.  This underscores our strong financial position and outstanding management practices.  I commend our Chief Operating Officer and Vice Chancellor for Administration and Finance Joe Vivona and his team.
Even though it has been just over a month since our last board meeting, the progress and excellence of our institutions are such that I have a number of impressive accomplishments to note.  I will only touch on a few in this report but urge you to read my written report to get the full flavor of the progress and achievements of our campuses:

A research team from the University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP) and UMB has been awarded a $2 million grant from the National Institutes of Health (NIH) to continue developing a small robot that could one day be a huge aid to neurosurgeons in removing difficult-to-reach brain tumors.  This NIH grant is one of the first awarded to a joint UMB and UMCP research project under the collaboration between these two research powerhouses that is known as University of Maryland: MPowering the State.

Just yesterday, I was at the University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC) for a major announcement.  The Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation is providing a $2.6 million grant to build a national model for ensuring more transfer students earn STEM degrees. This partnership with Anne Arundel Community College, the Community College of Baltimore County, Howard Community College and Montgomery College will not only serve as a national model, but also stands to directly benefit more than 1,500 Maryland students in the next few years and thousands more in years to come. 
UMBC has also received a $1 million grant from the Northrop Grumman Foundation to launch the UMBC Cyber Scholars program, which will begin January 1, 2013.  And UMBC has been awarded a $987,000 grant from the National Science Foundation (NSF) for the Bridge to Doctorate Program to increase the quality and quantity of underrepresented minorities completing doctoral degrees in the STEM fields. 

At Bowie State University (BSU) the nonprofit Bowie Business Innovation Center has taken on its first four resident businesses.  Located in the BSU School of Business, the center offers clients affordable office space, equipment, mentoring, and business plan support with the aim of coaching their owners and jump-starting growth. 

Last month at UMCP, the federal government officially opened the long-awaited Center for Weather and Climate Prediction of the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA).   The new center brings together more than 800 NOAA employees from several different outdated buildings and puts them in an innovative, state-of-the-art facility.

Also at UMCP, researchers from the College of Agriculture and Natural Resources have been awarded a competitive grant from the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) for an innovative proposal designed to help communities tackle stormwater and reduce pollution to the Chesapeake Bay.  The $700,000 grant will allow researchers to develop a strategic, community-based plan for improving stormwater runoff.

Towson University (TU) was signaled out in the most recent Education Trust Report examining the achievement gap.  TU was ranked third among public institutions, with an increase in the African American six-year graduation rates of more than 22 percent from 2004-2010.  The rate increased from just over 51 percent in 2004 to 74 percent in 2010.

Towson also held the ribbon cutting for the Urban Environmental Biogeochemistry Lab in the Jess and Mildred Fisher College of Science and Mathematics.  This lab will support student and faculty research in biology, chemistry, physics, astronomy, geosciences, and environmental sciences.

Earlier this week, Frostburg State University (FSU) held a different kind of ribbon cutting.  They held a “cord cutting” as the Sustainable Energy Research Facility (SERF)—a  6,300-square-foot facility that will be home to a wide variety of renewable energy research projects—was taken completely “off the grid.”  SERF will be powered and heated with all renewable sources, a combination of solar, wind, passive solar and hydrogen fuel cell technology.  In addition, FSU’s Lane University Center Renovation earned LEED Gold Certification, underscoring Frostburg’s outstanding leadership on sustainability issues.

Salisbury University (SU) is also showing its leadership on environmental issues.  Juniors Keyyana Blount and Amanda Stone won two of the Environmental Protection Agency’s prestigious Greater Research Opportunity fellowships.  Only 40 of the awards—worth $48,800 each—are given nationwide each year.  Five SU students have now earned the awards in the past three years.  In addition, Salisbury has established an official Environmental Studies Department.

At our last meeting, I mentioned that Bob Parsons, founder and executive chairman of Go Daddy, has made a $1 million donation to the University of Baltimore (UB) to establish a new professorship specializing in digital communication.  Sean Carton, director of the University of Baltimore's Center for Digital Communication, Commerce and Culture and professor at the Merrick School of Business, has been named as the first holder of this professorship.

Also at UB, the Truancy Court Program at the School of Law has been recognized as a “Bright Idea” by the John F. Kennedy School of Government at Harvard University.  The Bright Ideas program recognizes and shares innovative initiatives and partnerships that provide creative and effective solutions to widespread problems.

UMB has also received national recognition.  Dr. Larry Augsburger, professor emeritus at the School of Pharmacy, has received the 2012 Distinguished Service Award of the American Association of Pharmaceutical Scientists (AAPS), one of the highest honors bestowed by the group of 12,000 members in more than 70 countries. 
UMB also announced the new dean for the School of Nursing.  Jane Kirschling, a nationally recognized academic leader will become Dean of the School of Nursing effective January 14, 2013.  Dr. Janet Allan, who has had tremendous success during her 10-year tenure as dean, will retire on December 31, 2012.

Last month I had the pleasure of joining several of our campus presidents, as well as many of our colleagues from Maryland and DC, for the launch of the Maryland-District of Columbia Campus Compact, a consortium committed to addressing local and global community issues through student service, civic engagement, academically based service-learning and campus-community partnerships.  I am pleased to note that joining this Campus Compact was one of the very first acts of the University of Maryland Eastern Shore’s (UMES) new president, Juliette Bell.  UMES has a strong foundation of community outreach and service and partnering with this expanded organization will only enhance its impact.

UMUC at Quantico will begin offering on-site classes in January 2013, focusing on in-demand undergraduate and graduate degree programs in technology, cybersecurity, criminal justice and management.  The new academic center, located in the Quantico Corporate Center, will bring the nation’s largest public university even closer for northern Virginia residents.  
The University System of Maryland at Hagerstown (USMH) is expanding as well with 14 percent growth this fall over the previous fall and anticipated further growth going forward.  With the increase, USMH will continue with expanded offerings for potential students, such as sports and health information management, education, and biotechnology.

The Universities at Shady Grove (USG) recently hosted its 2012 USG Community Day celebration as more than 4,000 area residents of all ages came out to explore the campus, and enjoy a wide variety of exhibits, activities, educational presentations, food offerings, and entertainment.  This successful event underscores USG’s important and growing connection to the community.   
Finally, I recently read a report based on the U.S. Census Bureaus' American Community Survey that listed Maryland as the nation's second best educated state, with 36.9 percent of our population aged 25 or over holding a bachelor's degree or higher.  Massachusetts is the only state ranked ahead of Maryland, with 39.1 percent of its population aged 25 or over holding a bachelor's degree or higher.  In addition, 16.5 percent of our population holds a graduate or professional degree of some kind, again ranking second behind only Massachusetts.  That same report noted that Maryland has the highest median household income and the second lowest poverty rate.  
And, even as the global financial crisis and recession continue to take their toll, Maryland has been leading the way forward in rate of job creation, surpassing even our strongest regional competitors like Virginia and Pennsylvania. 
That economic success—which clearly goes hand in hand with our educational strength—is what we are working to protect.  
We have been meeting with Governor O’Malley, members of the legislature, and professionals from the Department of Budget and Management to discuss USM’s budget for next year.  The work is still in the preliminary stages and I will keep you informed as we make progress.  But I can assure you we are committed to keeping USM priorities aligned with state priorities, supporting our strategic plan, and maintaining the USM as a genuine funding priority.
Mr. Chairman . . . this concludes my report. I would be happy to respond to any questions the Regents may have.
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